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Mr R Coghlan






     email letter
Senior Planning Policy Manager

Strategy and Economic Policy

Development Department

Leeds City Council

2 Rossington St

Leeds    LS2 8HD






               7 December 2005

Dear Robin

Affordable Housing Policy Guidance Note (Revised SPG3) February 2003 and subsequent amendments July 2005

With reference to the above and further to our telephone conversation last Friday, we take this opportunity to express a number of concerns over your current approach to amending affordable housing policy.  This concern is raised on behalf of a number of major house builders who only within the past few weeks have been made aware of your July 2005 SPG3 Annex policy changes on the amount and tenure of required affordable housing to be delivered through S106 Agreements.

These issues are addressed under the following headings

· SPG3 and its relationship with the Adopted UDP Review and the recent Inspector’s Report

· Revising SPG3 and the requirements of PPG12

· The reasonableness of the Council’s approach

· Next Steps

SPG3 and its relationship with the AUDP Review and the recent Inspector’s Report

Firstly, we question the timing of making amendments to SPG3 in July 2005 at a time when all stakeholders were awaiting the Inspector’s Report on the Adopted Unitary Development Plan (AUDP) Review.  Although the AUDP Review was not specifically meant to consider amending affordable housing policies H11, H12 and H13, the supporting text from the AUDP on thresholds and percentages did feature in the debate.

Also, in June 2005, you published your Local Development Scheme (LDS) in which in Section 4 under the heading of Transitional Arrangements, you chose to save a number of SPGs, which included SPG3.    These ‘saved’ SPGs are contained within Appendix 2 of the LDS and it was our belief that these policy documents would not be amended until the policies on which they relay were addressed in the Core Strategy.

We note from the text of your LDS there are a number of SPGs that have not been saved and these appear alongside new SPDs in your LDS programme.   This list does not include SPG3.

Also, on Page 13 of your LDS, you recognise the awkward timing of the AUDP Review and state you are mindful that the Inspector’s Report may require you to make amendments to housing policy in the emerging Core Strategy and possibly review a number of SPDs in the context of the Inspector’s Report Recommendations.  We believe this would equally apply to any ‘saved’ SPGs where the Inspector makes recommendations on those matters.

Bearing in mind the Inspector was asked to consider policy changes in relation to affordable housing thresholds in the AUDP Review Inquiry, and the fact that you ‘saved’ SPG3 in the LDS, we fail to see how you can amend the SPG3 Annex unless you have obtained permission from GOYH to vary your LDS.

We are even more concerned that you chose to amend the Annex on the basis of housing market information extracted from the 2003 Housing Needs Report which itself was used to establish the original thresholds set in the February 2003 SPG3 and considered by the Inspector in the AUDP Review.

At this point, we request you consider that part of the recent Inspector’s Report on affordable housing, where between paragraphs 7.137 and 7.155, the Inspector casts doubt over the accuracy of the Housing Needs Assessment in certain parts of the District and the Council’s use of that data.   Indeed, in paragraph 7.140, when considering percentage targets, it was recognised that the AUDP Review was not intended to re-open the debate on the entire affordable housing policy - perhaps a reflection of the high level of importance of this subject requiring a more detailed examination elsewhere.

In paragraph 7.143, the Inspector casts doubt over the current approach to affordable housing practice and targets and in paragraph 7,151 the Inspector expresses concern over proposed AUDP amendments in that they contained no adequate or up-to-date justification for the proposed affordable housing policy alterations capable of complying with advice contained within Circular 6/98.

In paragraph 7.154, and when considering amendments to lower thresholds, the Inspector considers there is a need for a comprehensive updating and a review of the policy towards the whole District which should be undertaken as soon as possible in the context of the new LDF system.

Revising SPG3 and the requirements of PPG12

Given you have chosen to ‘save’ SPG3 in your LDF, the requirements of PPG12 still apply.  Advice on the use of SPGs is contained within paragraphs 3.15 – 3.18 of PPG12.

Paragraph 3.15 reminds us that SPG does not form a part of the plan but can be used to supplement specific polices.  SPG must also be consistent with national and regional guidance and be clearly cross-referenced to the relevant local plan policy or proposal, which it supplements.  It states that SPG should be issued separately from the plan and made publicly available; consultation should be undertaken, and the status of the SPG should be made clear.  This paragraph also advises that SPG should be reviewed on a regular basis alongside reviews of the development plan polices or proposals to which it relates.

Please note this paragraph does not allow for partial review of an SPG where those changes bring about a material change as is the case with the July 2005 SPG3 Annex.  In our opinion, the 2005 SPG3 constitutes a review of that SPG in that it modifies thresholds and makes recommendations on tenure types - both of which have financial implications for the development industry, hence a material change.

In its current form, the July 2005 SPG3 no longer relates to either national or local plan policy in that the thresholds proposed do not match those suggested in Circular 6/98 or the supporting text to AUDP Policies on affordable housing recently considered by the Inspector.

Paragraph 3.16 of PPG12 reminds us that substantial weight will be attached to an SPG derived out of and consistent with the development plan, and has been prepared in a proper manner.  This July 2005 revision to SPG3 has not been prepared in a proper manner.

Paragraph 3.16 also states that SPG should be prepared in consultation with the general public, businesses and other interested parties and their views should be taken into account before it is finalised.   The obvious reason for including business in this consultation process is that some SPGs will have financial implications.  The July 2005 SPG3 has financial implications and you have not undertaken any consultation on it. 

Paragraph 3.17 acknowledges that SPG can play a valuable role in supplementing plan policies and proposals and on this point the HBF would agree.  However, it also sates that SPG must not be used to avoid subjecting to public scrutiny policies and proposals that are not included in the plan.   For whatever reason, through the July 2005 SPG3 amendments, you have avoided subjecting these changes to public scrutiny.

The reasonableness of the Council’s Approach

As stated above, we are concerned that you have chosen to silently post on your website the July 2005 SPG3 at a time when the Council was preparing the Statement of Community Involvement (SCI).  We believe your July 2005 SPG3 amendment fails to demonstrate any of the requirements on stakeholder consultation as laid out in your draft SCI.   We note from the same SCI that you may refuse to register planning applications that have failed to demonstrate sufficient public consultation.  We regard the Council’s current approach on consultation to be a little one-sided. 

Next Steps

We believe your July 2005 SPG3 to be both unlawful and without any weight.  It also lacks any of the spirit of stakeholder consultation your recently issued SCI promotes.  We request you remove the 2005 SPG3 Annex from your website as silently as it appeared and the previous 2003 SPG3 Annex be re-instated to ensure development proposals can continue to be negotiated having regard to policies contained with AUDP.

Given the Inspector has cast doubt on the application of your 2003 Housing Needs Survey and the manner in which you have attempted to adjust AUDP policy, we agree with the Inspector when he considers the matter needs to be addressed as soon as possible through the new LDF system.

It is appropriate that you consider a fresh approach to the delivery of affordable housing and that process be informed by the intended 2006 Housing Needs Survey and new guidance arising from the ongoing review pf PPG3.    At the same time, we request you introduce new affordable housing policies including thresholds and tenures into your Core Strategy to be produced in 2006 that would then allow for full public scrutiny of the emerging policy.  There appears to be little point in attempting to place sticking plasters over proposed revisions to AUDP through modifications on the back of the Inspector’s recommendations.

The development industry is keen to engage in consultation with the Council and no doubt anxious to avoid unnecessary confrontation through appealing planning decisions founded on policy amendments lacking any public scrutiny.

We request the Council takes time out of the busy process of plan making and calls for a stakeholder key issues debate on affordable housing early in the new year.  The HBF would be willing to assist in this debate to ensure a fair and transparent outcome.

Yours sincerely

Mark Johnson

Mark Johnson

Regional Policy Manager










